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	         Aberdeen Grammar School Parent Council



	Aberdeen Grammar School
	                         Monday 5 June 2017

	Parent Council Meeting
	         7:30pm-9pm, School Staff Room


Minute of Meeting
Parents:      Margaret Davidson (Chairperson) (MD), Alan Denison (Secretary), Tania Davidson (Treasurer), Adrianna Rivett, Colm O’Riordan, Margaret Ogilvie, Alison Campbell, Hayley Barr, Erik Aasterud
Teachers:  
Alison Murison (Head Teacher)

    
Councillors:
Cllr Tom Mason, Cllr Martin Greig 
  
    

Apologies:  
Pamela Birnie, Anna Rist, Anna Bokedal, Cllr Jenny Laing, Cllr Claire Imrie

1. Welcome 

MD thanked everyone for coming and passed on apologies.

2. Approval of minutes of previous meeting of 24th April 2017
The minute of the previous meeting was approved with no corrections as a fair and accurate record. Proposer Colm O’Riordan, seconder Alan Denison.
3. Outstanding Actions/Matters Arising from the Previous Meeting
· Parent Council Consultation Slide : MD reported that no feedback had been received

· Multiple trip consent – Ms Murison reported that she had explored this. A single block consent form was not possible. Each school trip requires to have a detailed risk assessment and up to date information on all aspects. The current arrangements would continue.

· Free School Meals application form: Ms Murison reported that she had arranged for the application form to be included in the enrolment pack for the forthcoming academic session.
5. Head Teacher’s Report

Ms Murison reported the following:

5.1 Staffing

A new Chemistry teacher has been appointed for an August start.  The school is fully staffed. The parent council congratulated Ms Murison on this achievement.
5.2 SQA Examinations
Ms Murison reported there had been a successful examination diet in terms of organisation, pupil attendance and behaviour.  Results will be passed to schools on 3 August for processing and to pupils on 8th August. Pupils have been made aware of these dates.
5.3 Behaviour Policy

Further staff training has taken place and the policy will be launched in August.  A letter to parents will be issued in the last two weeks of term containing the summarised points of the policy.  Teachers will remind pupils of the new procedures at this point also.

5.4 New Timetable

The new timetable is now in place. Ms Murison acknowledged the huge amount of work Mr Martin has done. There is usually some resettling/adjustment in August in light of examination results.

5.5 Primary 7/S1 Transition

Ms Murison reported that staff have been visiting primary schools as part of the transition programme and that preparation is in hand for P7 Link Week on 13/14/15 June.

5.6 Library Refurbishment

Ms Murison reported that the project plan for the Library is in place and that the work is scheduled for completion over the summer holidays.  There will be an area for S6 pupils within this to allow them access to materials (Advanced Higher texts, support materials for dissertations) and IT.  There will also be smart boards for small group teaching at the other end of the Library.  The whole area is being painted to make it a more welcoming learning environment. There will also be a bespoke area for younger pupils (S1-S3) to encourage them to access reading materials (Broad General Education) area. There is an intention to run homework clubs, and extend library hours. Some S6 pupils will be leaders. 

A member asked about how the Parent Council could best support the resourcing of the library. Multiple options were discussed. Support/donations from parents or organisations would be welcomed, although it was recognised that the current financial climate was challenging. The parent-teacher-association may discuss this next week. 

5.7 School Improvement Planning

Faculty audits are now complete and Ms Murison is meeting with Faculty Principal Teachers and Deputy Head Teachers to go through work completed and plan next steps.  The whole school improvement plan is based on this information.

Key themes for inclusion in the School Improvement Plan (SIP) are as follows:
· Senior Phase.  Ms Murison reported that the National 5 courses were being revisited now that the unit assessments have been withdrawn.  The presentation policy was being adapted such that pupils and parents would be very aware of and confident with the level of presentation.  The options are a National 5 full course award or National 4 full course award.  In a few selected cases pupils may be presented for National 5 units (rather than the full course award). Each principal teacher will be tracking children and in November the presentation level will be clearer.  Recognising Positive Achievement (RPA) remains in place for two years.  The school will issue new Planning for Success materials to parents advising of the changes to National 5, which will be part of the Planning for Success evening scheduled for 4th October 2017.

A member asked about the pupil knowledge of the changes. Ms Murison replied that Principal Teachers have been told that the changes and impacts of the changes were not enormous. Information will be provided on a subject by subject basis. The information cascade would be led by subject teachers.
A member asked if the changes were similar across subjects. Ms Murison replied that there was variation, and gave an example of computing as having a significant change. Some of the exams would be lengthened (e.g. potentially 30 minutes for some subjects). More information would be provided in the Planning for Success materials.

A member asked if preliminary examinations would be lengthened. Ms Murison replied that this would be less likely since it would mean a greater period of exam leave and it was important that the students were back at school.

· Curriculum Review.  This will be in partnership with all Secondary schools across the City, including the new Lochside secondary school.  This would help ensure there was best use of resources to maximise opportunities for all our young people. 

· Broad General Education.  Principal Teachers are reviewing their courses against the new benchmarks issued by Education Scotland.  These provide the success criteria to support staff in making professional judgements about the Curriculum for Excellence level young people have achieved.  Staff will also be trained on the use of the new Scottish Standardised National Assessments taken by pupils in S3.  These include literacy and numeracy and produce diagnostic reports and support teachers in making their judgements on the level a pupil has achieved.

· There is going to be a new national approach to tracking and monitoring through the Broad General Education on the existing management information system, SEEMIS.  It is in prototype development currently. It is anticipated that the new system will provide better information and be accessible to parents.

· Continued expansion of the use of electronic communication with parents through Google classroom and better use of email and text.  

5.8 Pupil Equity Fund/Budgets
Ms Murison described the work being undertaken on the school’s plans for the use of the Pupil Equity Fund (PEF). The PEF allocation for AGS is £27,600 and is based on the number of pupils in receipt of Free School Meals. 
The Head Teacher commented that SIMD 1 and 2 only provides limited information. For example, some students living in AB10 (SIMD 7) may actually live in poverty. The Head Teacher reported the school was considering investing in a school counsellor as house teams have identified anxiety and issues around this as being a barrier for some pupils.  There are more specific pieces of work around tracking individual progress and putting in place more opportunities based on data gathered.  The school may need to build time for an identified member of staff to co-ordinate this work.  The full detail of the PEF Plan was shared in draft form with the Parent Council (refer to Annex of this minute).  The QIO has yet to authorise this, hence this is still in draft form.
Action: Ms Murison
Cllr Greig commented there was a risk that some schools might use the PEF for a “quick fix” intervention rather than a more complex intervention that could be harder to demonstrate improvement but might have overall more impact. Ms Murison agreed this was a potential risk but did not think this was a concern locally.
A member asked how the use of PEF could be used to support not only attainment gap children but the wider school community. The Head Teacher commented that this was a challenge, but that it was hoped that additional funding could be used such that (for example) a counsellor could be available to all pupils.

6. Treasurer’s Report and Approval of 2016/17 Accounts
The balance is £378.19.  The statement of account was tabled and approved by the Parent Council. The accounts will now be submitted to Aberdeen City Council so that our 2017/18 funding can be released when available.                           Action: T Davidson
7.  Amendment of Parent Council Constitution
MD reported that the PTA now have a mission statement in place and as such it is appropriate for the PC to update the Constitution. The proposed change was as follows:

Existing Wording         

11. Parents from the Parent Forum can operate a Parent Teacher Association (PTA) to raise funds to support the pupils of the school.  The PTA is a subcommittee of the Parent Council and will operate its own constitution and financial arrangements.  Once per school session the PTA will report on its activities to the Parent Council. 

Proposed New Wording
11. Parents from the Parent Forum can operate a Parent Teacher Association (PTA) to raise funds to support the pupils of the school.  The PTA is a subcommittee of the Parent Council and will have its own mission statement and financial arrangements.  It will operate under the Parent Council's constitution and will report on its activities to the Parent Council annually at the Parent Council's AGM.

There being no objections, MD proposed formally submitting this for consultation when the AGM notification is sent out. This was approved.
Action: M Davidson

8. Feedback from Aberdeen Parent Council Forum
MD and Colm O’Riordan reported the following:

· Seat belts on School Transport (Scotland) Bill is going through the Scottish Parliament.  It will place a duty on every school authority to ensure that all services provided solely to transport school pupils to and from the establishments where they receive primary or secondary education use vehicles fitted with seat belts.  It will not apply to vehicles hired by parents, PTAs etc.

· Donna Cuthill is looking into whether the PC Financial Guidelines can be updated to include online banking. 
· A payment card system for school meals is being rolled out in primary schools.  Parents will be able to top up the cards online and it can be used by pupils to order their lunch in the morning.

· School meals surveys for primary and secondary school will be run at some point this year 

· Aberdeen City Council will be running a campaign encouraging parents entitled to free school meals to claim them.  This includes the parents of pupils in P1 to P3 as Pupil Equity Fund payments are made based on the number of pupils in a school claiming free school meals.

· The changes to National 5 qualifications will be introduced in 2018/19 rather than 2017/18.  Whether schools provide qualification courses over 2 years will be up to the Head Teachers.  Apparently in two schools some students bypass Nat 5 and spend 2 years preparing for the Higher. Ms Murison commented that there were no plans to make this change at AGS.

· Schools are taking the reporting of knife crime seriously and all incidents are being recorded.  The council are proposing to hold multi-agency meetings which will include parents after each incident.  This is in the process of being set up.

9. AOCB

The PC congratulated the Chair on being invited to the Royal Garden Party.

10. Date of Next Meeting

The next Aberdeen Grammar PC meeting will be 18th November 2017.
Alan Denison
Secretary

	The Parent Council can be contacted by emailing pcgrammar@aberdeen.npfs.org.uk or by contacting the school office.

Parent Council information can be found on the school website www.grammar.org.uk
Shopping online?  You can help Aberdeen Grammar PTA raise funds for the school by shopping via www.easyfundraising.org.uk/causes/ags


ANNEX : PUPIL EQUITY FUND DRAFT PLAN

	Proposal Period
	2017/18

	Name of School
	Aberdeen Grammar School

	Amount of money allocated
	£27,600
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1. Data and analysis

The National Benchmarking Measures (NBM) show a three year trend of strong performance in Improving Attainment for All with the average tariff points for the lowest 20%, middle 60% and highest 20% in line with the Virtual Comparator (VC) and above City and National averages for each measure.  Similarly, the NBM Attainment versus Deprivation points to young people in SIMD 1and 2 having a much stronger performance than the National Establishment (VC).  The data for 2016/17 points to learners in SIMD 5 as performing lower than the VC.  However, this is not a trend.  In previous years, the trend varies across the SIMD profile.  That said, what remains is young people in Aberdeen Grammar School are not defined by being in SIMD 1 and 2, all young people buy into a culture of high expectations and strong work ethic.  In the Broad General Education (BGE) almost all learners achieve third level by the end of S3 for literacy and numeracy.  It is expected that for the current S3, we will report that 65%-70% will achieve fourth level by the end of S4.  This analysis fits with National 5 presentations where on average across a three year period 70% of learners achieve National 5 English and Mathematics.  Rolling up the Senior Phase and considering the data for leavers, on average, 80% leave school with five or more level 5 qualifications and 60% with 5 or more level 6 qualifications.

Given the above, we need to dig a bit deeper to really see where our attainment gap is and as such we have analyses pupil attainment, attendance, SIMD, EMA, FSM, Exclusions, LAC on an individual basis.  House Groups have met and looked at the barriers facing young people and there are areas we can identify that would lead to gains for our learners.  House groups pointed to:

· No clear trend with pupils identified as SIMD 1 and 2.  In fact, the postcode AB10 hides where the poverty really is.  For example, pupils in SIMD 7, nor SIMD 1 and 2 from our local knowledge can present as living with significant economic barriers.

· Poorer % attendance due to a chaotic home life.

· Anxiety and mental health issues (waiting lists increase year on year with young people seeking support, the School Nurse and Pupil Support staff are finding it difficult to meet this growing need.  This links to concerns about resilience.  An analysis of AAA SQA arrangements point to an increased number of additional arrangements being made for young people suffering from anxiety.

· Young people with English as an Additional Language (EAL) make up 1 in 5 learners within our school population.  An increasing number enrol with no English at all and acquiring this in time for presentation for Senior Phase examinations is a real issue.  Support for these young people and their families requires further investigation.

· One young person has been identified as in need of a specialist provision and is within SIMD 2 and in receipt of FSM.  

· A curriculum and learning experiences for young people working at CfE second level and moving on to National 3 or 4 within S4 and then National 5 within S5 is where our real gap is.  This is backed up by attainment data for Maths and English in S5.  The biggest dip is in National 5 S5 attainment in Maths and English.  We are very successful in ensuring pupils achieve National 4 by the end of S4 but the same young people find the transition to National 5 in S5 challenging.  We are exploring two year National 5 course for these learners and partnership options with NESCol.

2. Proposed interventions

Our vision at Aberdeen Grammar School is “Working Together, Learning Together and 

Achieving Together with the associated values of Ambition, Growth, Success (AGS).  

As such our rationale is to support young people facing the barriers identified above, those being, anxiety and mental health issues, language acquisition, the correct coursing and a chaotic home life.  As stated it is not an easy fix or an easily identifiable trend we are addressing here.  We believe we will make a difference by tracking individual learners and making the intervention appropriate to them.  A key aspect of this is putting in place a PT Project (PEF). We require increased capacity within our extended management team to do this work.  Clearly, the PEF work does not sit in isolation and our School Improvement Plan (SIP) and associated Faculty Improvement Plans (FIPs) come from an analysis of our data and local context. 

The evidence base for our suggested interventions comes from Insight data, CfE levels, staff focus groups to identify the issues and suggest interventions, Parent Council initial input, knowing our pupils and information from House Teams.  There has been discussion and analysis of the Teaching & Learning Toolkit published by the Education Endowment Foundation.  The key point from this being the impact of individual tracking and feedback (+ 8 months).  The interventions are listed below in the Planned Expenditure Grid
3. Planned Expenditure

	Area of Purchase
	Details
	Approximate  Cost

	Resources
	The creation of an Opportunities Fund to support participation in activities and remove poverty as a barrier.  Also as a resource for the initial set up costs of new opportunities.


	PEF contribution 

	Teaching Staff
	1 x DHT PEF Point 1

Remit:

Building on initial tracking data spreadsheet to include wider participation measures.

Working with House Teams to identify a more targeted group to focus on.  This will include all those in receipt of FSM S1-S3.

Working in partnership with Principal Teacher Health and Wellbeing to review the wider participation programme and look to create new opportunities to meet the needs of the identified group.  Put into place quality work on Growth Mindset and link to the Educational Psychologist and PT HWB on this.

Work with parents and staff on appropriate learning pathways and learning experiences.

Link with ASG Partnership on work to support EAL young people.


	£15,000 from PEF.

£15,000 from Staffing.

Partial payment from PEF, remainder from a planned spend against staffing.  This meets the criteria to do this as the post holder will be creating curricular opportunities for identified young people.

DHT Point 1 £2,000-£5,000 depending on successful candidate.

PT backfill £11,322.

Teacher backfill – probationer? 0.8 FTE £18,000 (approx.)

(still working costs of this through with HR)

	Support Staff
	Appoint a Counsellor 2 days a week.  The school counsellor will work with House Teams and the School Nurse

Purchase “Bounce Back” materials for inclusion within Personal and Social Education Programme.  This links to work on resilience and growth Mindset.


	ACIS Youth £10,000

Pay for from per capita with a possible £500 PEF contribution.

	Total
	DHT 23 Month PEF Secondment.

0.4 (2 day) Counsellor

Opportunities Fund
	£15,000 contribution.

£10,000 approx.

£2,600 (this will need to be topped up from other sources, potentially School Fund if extra-curricular, applications for small grants)

Total £27,600.


1. Impact Measurement

This section should include outputs and outcomes including target group(s). Specific reference must be included to targeting young people from the most disadvantaged communities. These should include where appropriate children and young people from Deciles 1 and 2 and those who are registered for FSMs.

As stated we have a spreadsheet where the target group has been identified (see section 1).  Progress and impact of interventions will be measured through close monitoring of the target group.  Clear outcomes will be set for % attendance, attainment levels, wider participation activities/skillset and these will be reviewed with the young person and parent/carer on a termly basis (more with the young person).  DHT appointed to this post will provide termly written evaluations to the Head Teacher and will be supported with the ongoing approach to interventions and measuring impact through 1-1 weekly meetings with the Head Teacher.
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